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MEETING MINUTES   

ENMWUA Regular Board Meeting  
DATE: Thursday, January 25, 2018, 1:00 PM  

LOCATION: North Annex 
700 Main St 
Clovis, NM 88101 
 

1. Call to order  1 

The meeting was called to order by Chair Lansford  2 

2. Roll Call  3 

Roll was called. The following ENMWUA Board Members were in attendance: 4 

Member Bryant, Member Clayton, Chair Lansford, Member Thornton, Member Lucero, 5 
Member Shafer 6 

3. Approval of Agenda  7 

A motion to approve the agenda was made;  8 

Result: Approved by Roll Call Vote (Unanimous) 

Motion: Member Shafer 

Seconded: Member Clayton 

Ayes: 
Chair Lansford, Member Thornton, Member Lucero, Member Shafer, 
Member Clayton, Member Bryant 

 9 

4. Public Input 10 

None 11 

5. New Business Items 12 

A. ENMWUA Items for Consideration/Action 13 

a. FW2 Bid Package Approval – Chapman/CH2M 14 

Ms. Chapman reports that this is the only item on the agenda.  It is the presentation of the 15 

Finish Water 2 Pipeline Package and the request for approval to go to Bid.  Ms. Chapman 16 

presents a map and breakdown of funding.  The alignment is the portion going to Cannon AFB 17 
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and Clovis. The current secured is 12.4 Million which includes all the local matches, loans, 18 

Water Trust Board, and the capital outlay dollars.  Mrs. Christofferson mentioned to keep in 19 

mind that one risk is a lot of this funding is secure, however there a risk of losing the funding if 20 

we do not move forward with construction the pipeline.  Ms. Chapman says all loans have an 21 

expiration date and specifically the loan from 2015 expires this July and Ms. Chapman is asking 22 

to extend it longer, that is something we will butt up against if we don’t spend that money.  We 23 

will have to continue to ask for waivers from NMFA, which is something we want to try and 24 

avoid.   25 

Next, Ms. Chapman talks about current funding as well as possible future funding. This includes 26 

the two loans that have not been closed on yet, which should close January 26th.  These are 27 

loans 331 and 3553 for $3.1 Million.  This future funding amount also adds in the assumed 28 

President’s budget amount, which we have not been given a date on yet, but Ms. Chapman 29 

spoke with Mr. Ryan and he mentioned the CR may go into February 19th.  We have been 30 

assured that the money has been allocated to us, but we do not have the necessary time frame 31 

yet.  There is $17.4 Million and based on looking at the numbers in the bid package, we need 32 

$24.6 Million - we have a shortfall of $7.2 Million.  This is blue sky money that we are trying to 33 

ask for federal money through plus up money.  We are asking for the $7.2 Million.  34 

Ms. Chapman mentioned that the 2018 Water Trust Board request is not shown because we 35 

are in the process of completing the application right now.  The readiness application is closing 36 

next week. Those funds would not be available to spend until January or February of 2019.  37 

That $2.9 Million is not in the budget yet because it is too far out in the future to apply to this 38 

package.  39 

Ms. Chapman shows a map that breaks out all of the sections of the bid package.  Mrs. 40 

Christofferson mentioned that we looked at how much money was available and how we can 41 

put this package out to bid based on the money coming in from the Water Trust Board and 42 

President’s Budget and potentially keeping in mind the Blue Sky federal funding. We separated 43 

out a base bid based on our secured funding of $12 Million.  Remember that the total 44 

approximate cost of construction for the base bid is $12 Million which will get us through the 45 

Cannon Air Force Base parcels.  46 

Mrs. Christofferson continues that the future funding would get us through Rajen Dairy and 47 

State Land.  Ms. Chapman mentions that these are the loans that we are closing on at the end 48 

of January.  These funds are still future because they are not 100% guaranteed.  49 

Mrs. Christofferson explains that additive alternatives ask the Contractor to provide a bid for 50 

the base bid plus the alternatives, which the alternatives can be added onto the contract as 51 

funding becomes available.  If we get additional money, then we can add additional alternatives 52 

along the pipeline.  We will have the same contractor to do the work, but we are not bidding 53 
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out everything because we do not have the money.  This will allow us to add sections on as we 54 

acquire money.   55 

Ms. Chapman mentioned that you typically buy pipe with each section of pipe.  Mrs. 56 

Christofferson mentioned what happens if we purchase all of the pipe going from Cannon to 57 

Clovis and then bidding the construction with the money we have available. Purchasing the pipe 58 

is a big upfront purchase.  Thought is having the contractor purchase it all when they come in. 59 

So the idea is to purchase as much pipe as possible, start the construction and fund alternatives 60 

based on funding available.  Would already have the pipe waiting on a property in Clovis.  61 

Ms. Chapman mentioned when this option of purchasing pipe was looked at, bidding for the 62 

base bid construction would be $14.7 Million. There is more funding coming in and we would 63 

have all 7 miles of pipe purchased.  We would be building 2.8 miles and the other 4.2 miles 64 

would be available when additional funding comes in.    65 

Member Bryant askes what size of pipe is that and Mrs. Christofferson mentioned it is a 33-inch 66 

pipe.  Member Bryant asks if the pipe is welded and Mrs. Christofferson says yes it is.   Member 67 

Bryant asks why are we not using PVC and Mrs. Christofferson states that the breakeven point 68 

is usually about 24-inch diameter and when looking at the pressures this is the most cost 69 

effective pipe for this project.  We looked at Steel, PVC, DIP, and HDPE and this was the most 70 

cost effective for this diameter and pressure.  Ms. Chapman mentioned she has heard there are 71 

several places where the pipe can be stored around the area.  They would stack the pipe to 72 

save room.  Usually about 50-foot-long sections.   73 

Chair Lansford mentioned that the City of Clovis owns an industrial park close to where the 74 

Swift Plant Road goes through, but is not sure how many acres are there, but mentions Mr. 75 

Richards might remember.  There are some industrial industries on that park, but there is also 76 

quite a bit of native land that does have road access, so the pipe could be stored there.  Mrs. 77 

Christofferson mentioned it could easily be secured with chain link fence as part of the contract 78 

if this is the route chosen.  79 

Member Thornton asks if they have contractors in mind?  Mrs. Christofferson mentioned they 80 

have reached out to several contractors both locally in New Mexico and in Colorado.  There is 81 

definite interest in this project and putting out a bid for $10 Million to $15 Million, we can 82 

expect to get some good contractors. If amount reduces, it will be difficult to get qualified 83 

contractors.  84 

Mrs. Christofferson mentioned that CH2M is in a process right now, with Ms. Chapman’s 85 

direction to obtain the permits for the project, so they can go to bid.  There are certain actions 86 

that must be performed before the project can go to bid.  Do not see any hurdles at this time.  87 

Ms. Chapman goes over the easement.  We would start building near De Maio Farms, which has 88 

not been signed yet, but that would not affect us going to construction for this piece we are 89 
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looking at.  Going down to where we have money based on current and future money of the 90 

Water Trust fund and President’s fund, we would be able to get through property Q and R, 91 

which gets us through Cannon AFB and the Wall property.  Based on this, there are no issues to 92 

prevent us from starting construction on the project.  As we work east and get additional 93 

funding, there are no issues until you get to the W property which is the Gonzales property that 94 

action was taken on during our last meeting.  Then down towards the end, there will be more 95 

easements to obtain, but this is in the future.  Will be talking more with EPCOR about signing 96 

that easement.   97 

Mr. Richards reports that the courts have authorized the Chavez property so there will be an 98 

easement signed on that in the next two weeks.  In the case of the Nunez/Gonzales property 99 

there is a junior creditor and Mr. Richards is dealing with their attorney before filing that but 100 

there is an interest to be filed in the next two weeks. The procedure will be once filed, we will 101 

ask the judge for a ‘right of immediate entry’, at which point the judge determines it is a public 102 

project and grants the easement and reserves the determination of just compensation. Those 103 

are our onboard and we had a meeting today to discuss concluding the EPCOR discussions 104 

because there is an easement to get on that property and make a connection to their system 105 

and that has not been finalized, but we have had a continuing dialogue with EPCOR and we will 106 

carry on with that.  107 

Member Thornton wants to make a statement regarding the land that we are going for the 108 

Chavez and the Gonzales/Nunez.  We are not taking the land, but are asking for the easement 109 

in front of that land and owners will be compensated for that, but we are not going out and 110 

taking anyones land. We are asking for access to put a pipeline in the ground, which they will be 111 

compensated for. Mr Richards states that condemnation is an easement.  The permanent 112 

easement is 50 feet wide and the temporary construction easement is 85 feet wide so that 113 

during construction there is some extra space to do the installation of the pipe in the ground. 114 

Once the installation is complete, the only restriction is that there cannot be a structure built 115 

on top of that 50-foot easement.  On the Chavez property they could not build on the front of 116 

the propety because of the set back requirement.  The actual disturbance of their property is 117 

minimal and there are no improvements out there at the present time so nothing needs to be 118 

done to complete the installation and cover the pipe.  The impact to them is about 15 feet of 119 

additional set back.  We have had appraisals of the value of the easement on that property and 120 

because of federal money in the project, there is a requirement for a review appraisal (second 121 

appraisal), so there are two independent appraisals that establish the amount that the 122 

Authority is obligated to offer for the acquisition of that easement. There is no land ownership 123 

here, only an easement. 124 

Ms. Chapman continues with the schedule regarding the re-packaging and with the approval 125 

from the Board they would like to go to bid on March 26th.  And that would take about 60 days, 126 

25 days of advertisement.  Finalize the bid would be around mid May.  Mrs. Christofferson 127 



January 2018 Final Minutes  Page 5 of 7 

mentioned we could start construction as early as July, but trying to be conservative with the 128 

schedule, it could also start as late as September.  There is some flexibility when the contract is 129 

finalized, just in case some more money comes in.   Mrs. Christofferson mentioned that once 130 

bids are received from prospective contractors, they have 120 days to hold that price in order 131 

to keep them honest and this gives the Authority time and flexibility to finalize the contract.  If 132 

we get a bid below the expected engineers construction cost estimate, we could award more 133 

construction segments/alternatives.  Ms. Chapmen underscores that if more funding became 134 

available we could hold them to that for construction added.  135 

Ms. Chapman states regarding the project from Cannon AFB to Clovis, she asks the Board to 136 

approve CH2M to start the bid process on March 26.  She also asks that the Board decide 137 

whether they would like to purchase all of the pipe ahead of time, or purchase the pipe as we 138 

receive the funds. Cost differences were shown.   139 

Ms. Chapman mentions the first option is buying the pipe as we go and there would be no 140 

storage at the industrial park. We have $12.3 Million and on the 26th of January, we are closing 141 

the following two Water Trust Board loans for $3.1 Million.  Also, at some point we will get the 142 

President’s budget money. Based on this, we would have $15.4 Million on hand that can be 143 

spent.  This would get us through Cannon AFB base bid and alternate no. 2 and leave us with 144 

some money for flexibility.  Ms. Chapman mentions the second option is to pre-purchase all of 145 

the pipe and construct the base bid, it would be right at $14.7 Million, with $800,000 in the 146 

bank for contingency.    147 

Member Clayton asks if there is a cost savings by purchasing all the pipe up front. Mrs. 148 

Christofferson states that if you prepurchase all of the pipe, the benefit of that is if you have a 149 

contractor on site constructing the first piece and get additional funds later, then you can go 150 

back to them to build more and not have to retool the pipe at the plan.  The benefit is having 151 

the materials and the contractor on site.  You could do this with the first option, but there is a 152 

cost difference.  Unable to quantify at this time.  Ms. Chapman mentioned also, when future 153 

money comes in, the process can continue seamlessly and there will not likely be a pause in the 154 

work. If construction starts in June, construction is about a year.   155 

Member Bryant asks if there is a savings to shipping that much pipe.  Mrs. Christofferson 156 

mentioned that there will be a cost savings with the more pipe that is purchased.  If pre-157 

purchase, there is a risk because if you pre-purchase the pipe and you are unable to finish, and 158 

you have to bid out the last segment to a different contractor, then there is a small risk if there 159 

is damaged pipe.  Not only that, but additional cost to go through the bid process again, there 160 

would be extra time and money involved in that process. Member Shafer mentioned that he 161 

feels that the contractor on hand would likely extend the project in the same price range.  162 

Chair Lansford says another factor to consider is if an infrastructure bill is passed by Congress 163 

the price of materials may go up. In any case he does not see a scenario where the material 164 
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costs will go down. The sooner you buy the materials its an investment and then it helps the 165 

Board spend some of the dollars that we are accused of not spending.  166 

Member Lucero  asks is there is any risk of the Water Trust Board not granting the extension of 167 

the loan. Ms. Chapman speaks to the meeting that was held with the NM Water Trust Board for 168 

the 2018 loan package where they explained to them why they were saving money. It is more 169 

cost effective to build in a larger increment and the Water Trust Board was able to see why we 170 

are doing what we are doing.  Feel that the Water Trust Board understands what we are doing 171 

and the ENMWUA has their confidence.  And we hope they go the route that builds something 172 

in to their policy and procedure so we do not have to come forward for a waiver every time.  173 

Ms. Chapman has a meeting in April where she can present our case and show them again why 174 

we are needing an extension.  Chair Lansford says it’s basically economies of scale, being 175 

efficient with your dollars.  176 

Member Clayton starts the motion to approve the Finished Water Package 2 with the upfront 177 

purchase of the pipe.  Member Bryant seconds the motion to approve the bid package with 178 

purchase of the pipe as a part of the base bid, the roll is called and unanimously the motion 179 

carries.   180 

Result: Approved by Roll Call Vote (Unanimous) 

Motion: Member Clayton 

Second: Member Bryant 

Ayes: 
Chair Lansford, Member Thornton, Member Lucero, Member Shafer, 
Member Clayton, Member Bryant 

 181 

6. Reports from Board Members and Staff   182 

A. Financial Activities/Report – Chapman  183 

Ms. Chapman reports that she wanted to focus on this item for this meeting in case we run into 184 

questions.  She briefs them on their amounts, this month they have expenditures of $67,000 185 

and brings them to the year to date $501,000. The bank is $5.2 Million. Second page shows the 186 

break down for all the professional fees. She has sent out invoices this week, which are 187 

attached. This was asked for by Member Thornton had asked for.  188 
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7. Future Agenda Item 189 

A. Next Regular Meeting, Location, Date, and Time: Memorial Building, Portales, February 15, 190 

2018 1:00PM 191 

8. Public Input 192 

9. For the Good of the Order 193 

10.  Executive Session 194 

Chair Lansford brings a motion to send the meeting into Executive Session to go over limited 195 

Personnel matters.  Mr. Richards points out that they could just adjourn the meeting and avoid 196 

having to motion and approve both going out of the meeting and coming back in.  197 

Chair Lansford said that the misprint of the Easement issue at the beginning put them into this 198 

situation and Mr. Richards agrees that in that case the motion needs to be made.  199 

Member Bryant makes motion to move into Executive Session to discuss Limited Personnel 200 

Matters, Member Clayton seconds, Chair calls all in favor to voice Aye – and the Ayes are 201 

unanimous.  202 

Result: Approved by Roll Call Vote (Unanimous) 

Motion: Member Bryant 

Second: Member Clayton 

Ayes: 
Chair Lansford, Member Thornton, Member Lucero, Member Shafer, 
Member Clayton, Member Bryant 

 203 

The Board returns and Member Clayton brings motion to move out of Executive Session where 204 

nothing was discussed except the previously mentioned personnel matters. Member Bryant 205 

seconds, Chair Lansford calls for verbal ayes.  All in favor said aye and meeting adjourned.  206 

Result: Approved by Roll Call Vote (Unanimous) 

Motion: Member Clayton 

Second: Member Bryant 

Ayes: 
Chair Lansford, Member Thornton, Member Lucero, Member Shafer, 
Member Clayton, Member Bryant 

 207 

11. Adjournment 208 

Meeting adjourned officially at 2:37 PM 209 
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